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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 14th May 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

86/18  Present and Apologies

Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Mitchell (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock,  Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor, Cllr Robinson and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member), Michelle Byrne (ABC), PCSO Richards and the Community Warden attended; 13 members of the public were present.  
87/18 Declarations of Interest

There were no Declarations of Interest.

88/18  Election to Parish Council roles

It was resolved that the following be elected:

Chairman:   Cllr Audsley

Vice-chairman:   Cllr Robinson

Personnel and Training Committee:  Cllr Dr Taylor (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Audsley

Finance Committee:  Cllr Dr Taylor (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Mitchell, Cllr Mrs Morgan

Planning Portfolio holder:  Cllr Mrs Baldock

Village Events Committee (HHVEC):  Cllr Robinson

KALC representative:  Cllr Audsley

Hall Management Committee:  Cllr Mrs Baldock  

Village Strategy Committee:  Cllr Mrs Mitchell

89/18  Declaration of Acceptance of Office
The Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed by Cllr Audsley, and received by the Proper Officer of the Council.

90/18  Appointment and scope of Internal Auditor
The Clerk advised that the internal audit function must be sufficiently independent from the management of financial controls and procedures of the Parish Council. The person carrying out internal audit must be competent to carry out the role in a way that meets the business needs of the Parish Council. 
The internal auditor must not have any involvement in the financial decision making, management or control of the Parish Council, or with the Council’s financial controls and procedures. 

The Clerk advised that Mr David Buckett is willing to act as the Internal Auditor for the Parish Council and that the scope of the internal audit must be defined.  

It was proposed that the internal auditor review and report to the Parish Council whether its systems of financial and other internal controls over its activities and operating procedures are effective 

Resolved:

That Mr David Buckett be appointed as Internal Auditor and will review and report to the Parish Council whether its systems of financial and other internal controls over its activities and operating procedures are effective

91/18  Confirmation of eligibility to use the General Power of Competence

Resolved:

That High Halden Parish Council satisfies itself that it continues to meet the eligibility criteria for the Parish Councils (General Power of Competence) (Prescribed Conditions) 2012 adopted at its meeting held on 19 May 2015; such Power ceasing to have effect if the criteria cease to be met and unless a further Resolution is passed at the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council.
92/18  Presentation by Ashford Borough Council on the process with regard to S106 payments
Michelle Byrne stated that S106 is a contribution sought from a developer when a planning application is submitted.  ABC looks at what impact the development would have on the local area and how it could be mitigated, eg what are the existing facilities and should additional be provided – any such proposals must be justified.  Developer contributions are also paid to KCC for healthcare, education, libraries, highways, social and youth services.  ABC has no call on this funding but seeks contributions for informal natural green spaces, allotments, outdoor sports, cemeteries, and children’s play areas.  When the developer agrees the contributions they are included in a legal agreement - this means that they cannot be changed. 

The contribution is calculated as a set sum per dwelling (which varies with the type of dwelling) for each category.

Contributions are forthcoming when a trigger point is reached, eg occupation of the 25th house, and the money due is paid to ABC.  The trigger point may not be reached for 2-3 years, which may lead to difficulties for Parish Councils when budgeting.  

Parish Councils have to apply for the S106 money but it is paid up front for projects, not after expenditure has been incurred.  An S106 funding application form must be submitted, giving costs and information as to any additional funding that has been secured, it must also be signed by the ward member.  The completed form is then scrutinised by the S106 Working Group at ABC to check compliance with legal agreements, and is signed off by the Legal Dept, Planning Dept and the ward member.
S106 money must be spent within 10 years of receipt, and up to 5 contributions for a given project can be pooled (but ABC must be informed).  However, time constraints must be borne in mind and it is not permitted to move contributions from 1 category to another.

A Parish Council does not, itself, have to deliver a project – this can be via a third-party, such as a Sports Club, or ABC which can also offer help via officers, eg for allotments, open  spaces, play, sports.
The Chairman noted the difficulty in meeting deadlines for identifying and costing projects; Michelle Byrne offered help in her role as Parish Liaison Officer.

Cllr Robinson stated that the Parish Council also wishes to consult residents re possible projects.  

The Chairman noted that negotiations for some S106 contributions can be protracted, and asked if Michelle Byrne could offer assistance.  Michelle Byrne replied that she could but is not ABC’s S106 officer, who is Michael Scaplehorn.  She noted that Mr Scaplehorn is not, however, involved in the delivery of projects, but only in the administration process for S106 agreements.

Michelle Byrne advised that S106 agreements are for a given area and are separate from the delivery of affordable housing.  Applications for S106 funds should be submitted when a project is ready for delivery. Michelle Byrne advised against Parish Councils borrowing against anticipation of S106 money.
Michelle Byrne was thanked for her presentation.  

93/18 Minutes of the meeting of 30th April 2018

Resolved: 

That the Minutes of the meeting held on and 30th April 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.
98/18-2  PCSO report  Brought forward with the Chairman’s permission.  PCSO Richards apologised that she cannot attend every meeting, because of diary clashes with other Council meetings.  PCSO Luke Jones has completed his training and been assigned to High Halden, Tenterden and other villages.  PCSO Richards encouraged residents to report all incidents, these are logged and can be viewed at Police.com.  She noted that High Halden is a low crime area.  Reports of speeding in The Chennells are being investigated, and offered the loan of Speedwatch equipment if the scheme is reinstated – its value is in acting as a deterrent.  Concerns were expressed re noisy motorbikes and vandalism in the children’s play area.  The latter was reported via 101 but thought to have been carried out by people from other areas.  PCSO Richards stated that if there is a repeat occurrence it would likely be reported to the Tasking Group for investigation.
94/18 Matters Arising

94/18-1  Pavilion defibrillator:  Installation has been delayed due to the electrician’s other commitments.  In light of recent vandalism the decision to locate it externally was reviewed but it was agreed that the decision would stand.  Kristina Hoath offered to seek alternative quotes for installation to avoid further delays. (69/18-2)
94/18-2  Welcome leaflet:  Having spoken to Carol Serginson (churchwarden), Cllr Mrs Mitchell advised that the church gives copies of the church magazine  to newcomers.  Councillors are asked to notify Cllr Mrs Mitchell of any newcomers to the village.  (69/18-3) 
94/18-3  Adopt a telephone kiosk:  Openreach has confirmed that the kiosk is used, but would not say how often.  If adopted the phone would be removed;  Cllr Mrs Baldock noted that it is the only public phone in the village and mobile phone signals are unreliable.  It was agreed to retain the phone but that a request be made for repainting, or permission sought for the Parish Council to arrange for repainting.  (69/18-4)
94/18-4  Woodchurch Road:  County Councillor Hill will meet  Highways officers on 22nd May.  (69/18-6)
94/18-5  Hatchentan:  A fatality occurred on 13th May, a workman on site was electrocuted.  The ward member is having an emergency meeting with the Leader and CEO on 15th May.  A meeting is also being held on the same date by the Legal dept.  (69/18-7)
94/18-6  Meeting with the Head of Planning:  To be held on 4th June; a list of issues will be given in advance.  (70/18)
94/18-7  Poppets Wood:  There has been a failure to comply with the requirement to vacate the site by 11th May.  (70/18)
94/18-8  Government consultation on Powers for dealing with unauthorised developments and encampments:  the Clerk and Cllr Robinson will bring draft comments to the June meeting.  (72/18)
95/18 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

No matters were raised.

The meeting was reconvened.
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair, as Planning Portfolio holder.

96/18 Planning applications
18/00675/AS  Rose Cottage, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch
Erection of a single storey side extension
There are no objections on the website, and it was proposed that the application be supported.
Resolved:

That the application be supported.
Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
No applications have been received.  Two applications were reported on the weekly list:
18/00013/GPDE/AS   8 Greenside, High Halden
Notification of a larger homes extension - Single storey rear extension (depth 4.0m x ridge 3.35m x eaves 2.41m)
Applications of this type only go out for consultation if there are any objections from neighbours.
18/00706/AS  Oak Tree Farm, Woodchurch Road, High Halden 
Part retrospective application for the re- use of 2no. redundant agricultural building's into two dwellings together with ecological and landscape enhancements
This is being validated by the Planning dept and will be discussed at the June meeting.
Approvals:
17/01812/AS  Ramstile Farm, Cripple Hill, High Halden
Proposed replacement dwelling including detached double garage

18/00205/AS  Sunningdale, Harris Lane, High Halden 
Demolition of existing garage. Erection of two storey side extension and detached garage and conversion of conservatory sunroom to orangery
18/00135/AS  Land to the East of Old Place Cottage, Woodchurch Road, High Halden 
Provision of a general purpose farm building with hard standing (partly commenced in accordance with previous consent 12/01324/AS, now lapsed)
Refusals:  None
Withdrawals:  None
Other planning matters:  None
Cllr Audsley returned to the Chair.
97/18 Financial report

97/18-1  To approve the Annual Governance Statement
Resolved:
That the Annual Governance Statement be approved
97/18-2  To approve the Accounting Statement for the year
Resolved:

That the Accounting Statement for the year 2016-17 be approved
97/18-3  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001331
	S Wood (salary)
	479.00

	001332
	S Wood (expenses
	85.96

	001333
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	39.25

	001334
	Npower Ltd (sports pavilion)
	396.87

	001335
	D Ball (materials to repaint beacon)
	63.00

	001336
	S Wood (salary)
	493.37

	001337
	S Wood (expenses)
	118.30

	001338
	Ashford Borough Council (Herald printing)
	136.76

	001339
	Memorial Hall (hire charges)
	90.00

	001340
	Kent Association of Local Councils (subscription)
	608.62

	001341
	ACRK (Local Needs Housing survey charges)
	540.00

	001342
	Minifresh Services (bus shelter cleaning Feb-April)
	87.50

	001343
	G Bridgland Ltd (tree surgery)
	240.00

	001344
	J Audsley (expenses)
	39.00

	001345
	Zurich Municipal
	724.03

	001346
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	39.25

	001347
	South East Water (sports pavilion)
	90.40


Balance as at  14th May 2018

£  63119.07 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£      363.00 (HHVEC cheque account)  (not including a cheque for sale of village calendars of £140, not yet credited)
97/18-4  To agree payment to the Clerk for an additional 9.50 hours worked arising from the meeting of 30th April
Resolved:

That payment of £108.21 be made to the Clerk for additional hours worked.

97/18-5  To agree a contribution to HHVEC for WWI commemorations
Kristina Hoath reported that contributions have been forthcoming from a number of village organisations; David Ball is organising a flypast by a biplane.  Leaflets for delivery to homes and posters will be printed, but this will incur a cost.  It had been hoped to purchase 8 of RBL’s ‘There but not there’ silhouettes to commemorate the 8 villagers lost in WWI, but costs are prohibitive; alternatives are being explored.  Cllr Robinson suggested that 1 silhouette be purchased,  Kristina Hoath disagreed because it would be perceived as favouring 1 over the remaining 7.  The Craft Group is making a pennant which will hang in the hall.  A number of fundraising events are being organised, and a contribution invited from the Parish Council when costs have been finalised.  The Chairman asked that this be brought to the Parish Council when these are known.
98/18  Reports

98/18-2  Community Warden  The Community Warden referred to Matters Arising, and advised that there have been no incidents of tampering with the 3 defibrillators in Bethersden.  She agreed with previous comments on the speed of traffic.  The Pop-up cafe returns to High Halden on 25th May and the event will be filmed.
98/18-3  Ward member  Cllr Pickering reported that a planning application to extend Ivy Court Surgery is to be submitted, services will be expanded but it is unknown if the number of GPs will increase.  NHS is consulting on plans to reduce the number of hospitals from 4 to 3 in the area and gave a presentation on the proposals to ABC, at ABC’s invitation; no other borough councils asked for a presentation.  A hyperacute stroke unit to be open 24/7 is planned, and likely to be at the William Harvey.  There are 2 options for A&E services: ABC is pressing that these be retained at the William Harvey and not be replaced by a 24/7 GP-led unit.  A decision is expected in September.
98/18-4  Environmental  Litter was left on the football field after a Hornets match but was quickly cleared when reported to Hornets.  The following week litter was also left after a Brewmasters match, this will be raised with the club by Cllr Mrs Baldock and Cllr Robinson.  3 quotes have been sought for the new footbridge and 1 received to date.  A new bus timetable is being introduced by Stagecoach without consultation, and off-peak services will be reduced to two hourly outside peak times– this will adversely impact on the villages.   Cllr Mrs Mitchell noted that a consultation is to be carried out on the bus service in the villages.  It was thought that the reduction is due to withdrawal of some subsidies by KCC.  The Chairman proposed that a protest be sent to KCC.  Cllr Mrs Baldock agreed, noting that recent planning applications referred to the bus services in support of the applications.  It was agreed that a letter be sent.  A litter pick has been organised for 28th May, followed by coffee.  Posters will go up and it is on the village Facebook page.
98/18-5  Safety and security  There have been incidents of thefts from vehicles.
98/18-6  Highways  The Belisha Beacon has been repaired.  The potholes at Gascoigne Corner have been reported.
98/18-7  Marketing/projects  Nothing to report.
98/18-8  Finance Committee  Nothing to report.
98/18-9  KALC  At the meeting on 14th March there were discussions on S106 agreements, and on planning with the Head of Planning (Tim Naylor) and Simon Cole.  The next meeting is on 16th May and the Police will attend.
99/18  HHVEC update
See 97/18-5.
100/18 Parish Council casual vacancy
The Chairman advised that a by-election will not be called, and the vacancy can be filled by co-option.

101/18  Update on the village confines exercise

Cllr Mrs Mitchell advised that she will be meeting Andy Gambrill (ABC) on 21st May to discuss resources for the public consultation, which is likely to take place in June.
102/18  Review of the Parish Council’s Risk Register

The Risk Register has been updated to include the General Data Protection Requirement.  The revised draft had been circulated and it was proposed that it be adopted.
Resolved:

That the Risk Register, as amended, be adopted.

103/18  Parish Council’s submission to the Local Plan Examination in Public:  Issue 12, Rural Sites S33,S58 and S60

The Chairman advised that he will attend the Local Plan Examination in Public session on the High Halden sites, noting that the Parish Council had submitted comments.  He will speak on the need for infrastructure, eg no additional school places are proposed, the reduction in bus services.  If permitted the Chairman stated that he will raise the planning applications on Church field and Ransley Farm, given fears that the village is being overdeveloped.
104/18  Maintenance of sports pitches at Hopes Grove:  to consider quotes received for remedial works
Cllr Robinson advised that the quote from Judges for the French drain has been received but the major expenditure required cannot be incurred until the S106 money is received.  Countrywide Grounds Maintenance and Aspire will be asked to quote for temporary remedial works, these quotes will be brought to the June meeting.  The Chairman noted that the aim is to ensure playability for the next season; Cllr Mrs Baldock and Cllr Robinson confirmed that delaying the start of these works until June would still give sufficient time before the new season begins.
105/18  To consider quotes received for replacement of the Parish Council noticeboard outside the Chequers

The Clerk advised that quotes have been sought from Fitzpatrick Woolmer, Greenbarnes and the Noticeboard Company.  The latter has quoted £1669 + VAT for a double door, lockable, A0 size, glazed noticeboard with header.  The remaining 2 quotes are awaited.
106/18  To consider quotes for the new footbridge between the football fields

See 98/18-4.  The railway sleepers are still in situ, David Ball to be asked that the Xbox team removes them.
107/18  Village Strategy Group report

Paul Buggins’ Summary report is attached to the Minutes.  Paul Buggins reported on the need for an additional sports court, eg for netball.  The Strategy will be on display in the hall during the Village Confines public exhibition.  The next steps are to set up a group to deliver the projects.  The Chairman commented on the bullet point that ‘that there are already too many Gypsy and Travellers pitches in the Parish’, stating that the Parish Council’s view is that there are enough and no more are wanted.  Paul Buggins agreed to reword the Summary.   The Parish Council thanked Paul Buggins for leading the group.
108/18  Proposal to rename Jubilee Field and the football field and its redesignation as a park
The Chairman commented that Jubilee Field and the football field are very attractive facilities, and suggested that they be renamed as the High Halden Village Park – this would likely promote the facilities.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell suggested that picnic tables be put in to this end, similar to those on Hookstead Green.  It is not known if different bylaws would apply, the Clerk to follow-up.  Cllr Mrs Baldock suggested that a new name for the ‘park’ be run as a competition in the Herald.  It was noted that redesignation as a park may mean that S106 money could be used, given that one of the categories is ‘open spaces’.
109/18  Any other Business

No other business was raised.
110/18  Items for next Parish Council meeting
110/18-1 General Data Protection Requirement
110/18-2 Request for a donation from Ashford Borough Citizens Advice
110/18-3 Request for a donation from Kent Surrey Sussex Air Ambulance
110/18-4 Govt consultation on unauthorised developments and encampments:  Parish Council’s response
110/18-5 Parish Council noticeboard at the Chequers:  consideration of quotes received
110/18-6 Maintenance of sports pitches at Hopes Grove:  consideration of quotes received

110/18-7 New footbridge between the football fields:  consideration of quotes received
110/18-8 Redesignation of Jubilee Field and the football field as a park

111/18 Resolution to exclude the public

The Chairman thanked members of the public for attending the meeting, which was then closed for confidential discussions.

Resolved:
That members of the public be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed.
112/18  Ashford Borough Council Civic Awards
Possible nominations were discussed.
113/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 11th June at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 9.10pm.



High Halden

Strategies and Priorities

This is a summary of out-puts from individual feedback, focus groups and the village wide survey undertaken in 2017.

SPORTS

“To maintain and enhance sport and exercise facilities in the village”

· Support and maintain facilities for both junior and senior football

· Have exercise classes available (a range of suggestions put forward) – NOTE Regular YOGA classes now run in the hall, started April 2018

· Install external adult exercise equipment on the playing field

· Bring cricket back to the village, particularly junior teams

· There was minimal support for providing tennis in the village.

FACILITIES AND AMENITIES

“To maintain and enhance facilities and amenities in the village”

· Continue to explore the opportunities for an alternative site for a new village hall

· Maintain and enhance the existing village hall. – NOTE Parking and a drop-off area was opened at the hall in September 2017

· Make allotments available

· Look for opportunities to provide a ‘coffee shop’/drop in facility – build on the ‘Pop Up Café’ concept. – NOTE The ‘Pop Up Café’ will continue to visit the village monthly in 2018

· Explore opportunities to bring a Farmers Market and food vendor (e.g. fish and chip van) to the village.

· Install defibrillators around the village – NOTE Two have been installed late 2017 by the Chequers and early 2018 at the playing fields.
· Explore the possibility of forming a History Society, youth club/meeting place for teenagers

· Having a post office was suggested by quite a lot of survey respondents but it was not clear what specific services were wanted – NOTE This may need a separate survey/investigation – particularly in view of discussions regarding the Woodchurch Post Office in Q2 2018 

HOUSING

“Steady and Sustainable Development”

· Preference for smaller properties especially for those with young families NOTE – the housing needs review undertaken in 2018 will provide greater detail particular regarding ‘affordable housing’

· Press developers and the Local Planning Authority to ensure infrastructure is sufficient and effective to support any development.

· Develop the village from the centre NOTE The village confines exercise, underway Q2 2018, will address this in conjunction with the ABC 2030 plan.
· Supportive of Parish Councils stance that there are already too many Gypsy and Travellers pitches in the Parish.
OTHER

“Address concerns and issues within the power of the Parish Council to influence”

· Speeding through the village (A28) and in other areas of the village – continue to explore methods/ways of improving safety. Suggestions included removing the traffic islands, having speed cameras, having speed humps.

· Improve the footpath network, particularly its usability, to provide better pedestrian links and access around the village. – NOTE The Parish Council has instigated a review Q1 2018
· Cycle Routes – review in conjunction with footpaths

· Street Lighting – seek improvements. NOTE The Parish Council has undertaken an initial assessment and presented to Ashford Borough Council [ABC] for consideration.  Early success in getting a street light returned to Tilden Close.
· Parking – Lack of available ‘off street’ parking. – NOTE The Parish Council has undertaken an assessment and is liaising with ABC, particularly regarding getting council owned garages into proper use.
· Dog Fouling – Undertake a review of where dog bins are located and publicise this. Install new bins where there are gaps and fouling is an issue.
COMMUNICATIONS AND VILLAGE EVENTS

“Ensure the whole village has the opportunity to receive news and messages as well as joining in with village events”

· Hold regular village wide social events e.g. fetes, Christmas Fair, Sports Day etc. NOTE – High Halden Village Events Committee co-ordinated the Christmas Fair which was held on 2nd December 2017.

· Remember to have a ‘single message’ and communicate this consistently through a range of agreed mediums and methods e.g. notice boards, mail drop, website, social media including face book. Continue to produce the Halden Herald which respondents to the village survey indicated was the most read communication method.


